LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

TUESDAY 12 MAY 2009 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Farmer and Morton.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bell was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC2.03/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.05/09
ADJOURNMENT
RESOLVED – That the meeting would be adjourned until 10.10am to allow for Sergeant Higgin to read the Licensing Officer’s report to enable him to attend the meeting as a representative for Cumbria Police.

LSC2.04/09

APPLICATION TO REVIEW A PREMISES LICENCE BY CUMBRIA POLICE – ST BEDES SOCIAL CLUB, SILLOTH STREET, CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.42/09 regarding an application  for the review of a premises licence in accordance with Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003 in respect of premises known as St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

St Bede’s Social Club

Hillary Holland, Cartmell Shepherd Solicitors
Designated Premises Supervisor:

Diane Spour, St Bedes Social Club
Applicant
Sergeant Richard Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary

All parties agreed that it was not necessary for the Principal Solicitor to go through the procedure of the meeting.  It was also agreed that the background to the review would not be discussed again and consideration would be given to any changes and reasons for changes since the meeting on 24 February 2009. 

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received, in February 2009, from Cumbria Constabulary under Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003, for a review of the premises licence relating to St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

The review application related to evidence of increased crime and disorder and Public Nuisance as well as concerns for residents’ welfare and public safety.  On 24 February 2009 the Licensing Sub Committee had considered the application to review St Bedes Club Premises Licence.  The decision of the Sub Committee was to suspend the Premises Licence for a period of three months and Mr Swailes was to be removed as Designated Premises Supervisor.  The Sub Committee also added further conditions to the Premises Licence upon re-instatement, the Committee of St Bedes Club appealed against the decision.
The Licensing Officer reported that following an agreement between Cumbria Constabulary and the Committee of St Bedes Club, the Magistrates Court remitted the matter back to the Licensing Sub Committee to review its decision on the application of both parties.

The Licensing Officer stated that discussions had taken place between Mrs Holland on behalf of St Bedes Social Club and Cumbria Police regarding the future running of the premises and the following issues had been agreed:

· Mr Swailes had been replaced as Designated Premises Supervisor by Diane Spour

· Miss Spour had taken over the lease of the property and Mr Swailes had no input whatsoever as to the running of the premises

· No alcohol would be supplied after 11.30pm on any day in any part of the premises
· An area outside the patio doors leading into the car park may be set aside for the consumption of alcohol outside subject to the following conditions:
- Only plastic glasses to be used in the area


- A maximum of four tables to be provided in the area


- There must be a suitable screen around the area at least six feet in 
height to prevent smokers and others congregating around the exterior 
of the area to minimise noise disruption


- The outside area to be closed at 5.00pm every day and not used after 
that time


- Subject to permitted use of the area no customers would be permitted 
to take drinks in open canisters outside the premises

The Licensing Officer added that the following conditions imposed by the Licensing Sub Committee on 24 February 2009 and would remain unchanged:

· At any time when a private function was being held at the club at least two SIA accredited door supervisors would be employed at the premises both during the function and when customers left the premises

· The CCTV system would be extended to cover the car park area and the entrance area

· A designated smoking area would be located in the South West corner of the car park, clearly marked and identified adjacent to the rear wall

· The tables and chairs near to the entrance would be removed

· Take full part in the Pubwatch scheme including being a full member with radio.

The Licensing Officer reported the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy Framework which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

A Member raised concerns that Inspector Quinn had not attended the meeting to discuss the letter which set out the agreement between Cumbria Police and Diane Spour.  He added that he felt that there was a notion that the Licensing Sub Committee operated with a “rubber stamp” with regards to the Police.  He stated that the Sub Committee did not operate that way and that the decision was far too serious to be considered in such a way.
A Member asked why the time for supply of alcohol had been extended from 11.00pm to 11.30pm and how the closure of the outside area at 5.00pm would be enforced and where the decision regarding tables and chairs outside had come from.
The Licensing Officer had attended the meeting between Cumbria Police and St Bedes Club and he confirmed that the Police had agreed that table and chairs could be placed outside the premises if there was a wall or barrier around them.  This would allow access only via the Club and would not allow people to walk around the car park.  The barrier would also to be of sufficient height that people going to and from the Club could not hold conversations with persons inside the area.
Mrs Holland responded that the Police may not have attended the Sub Committee as they had understood that the application was a joint application between themselves and the Club.

A Member further commented that he was uncomfortable that the Police and the Club had reached an agreement and then the Club presented it to the Sub Committee.  A Sub Committee should be a discussion with both parties.

Further discussion took place with regard to the Magistrates Courts decision to remit the case back to the Licensing Sub Committee and the role of the Sub Committee in reconsidering the decision.

A Member asked if there had been any reported incidents at the Premises since the Licensing Sub Committee on 24 February 2009.
The meeting was adjourned at 10.30am to allow Sergeant Higgin to contact the Police Station and receive an update on any incidents at the Premises.

The meeting was reconvened at 10.50am.

Sergeant Higgin reported that there had been four incidents reported at the Premises since 24 February 2009:

· 14 March 2009 – A male had been causing criminal damage after he had been refused alcohol in the Premises
· 4 April 2009 – Two drunken youths outside the Premises.  Nothing in the incident log said the youths had been in the Premises

· 19 April 2009 – Miss Spour had reported loud music from a car in the car park

· 10 May 2009 at 8.50pm – Two people had been arguing with bar staff after being refused alcohol, the situation became violent and the Police arrested two people.

Sergeant Higgin added that two of the incidents had arisen because Miss Spour had refused to serve people who had been barred.

Mrs Holland, on behalf of St Bede’s Social Club, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· The incidents that had been reported were an example of the good management Miss Spour had in place;

· Miss Spour had felt that an 11.00pm closure was punitive from a business point of view.  It was difficult to run a function that would end at 11.00pm and so she had asked for a midnight closing.  The Police did not want a late closing and felt 11.30pm was a suitable compromise.  This allowed Miss Spour to stagger her closing of the bar and the function room and manage customers leaving the Premises.
· There had been long discussions with the Police and complaints had been taken seriously.
· Miss Spour runs the business and has a lease to the building.  The Premises Licence belonged to the Committee.  Mr Swailes was no longer a member of the Committee and the only interest he had in the business was the rent from the building.

Members commented that they felt the Premises were being run correctly and hoped that the business continued to move in the right direction and praised Miss Spour for her work in making the business a success.

At 11.00am, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 11.11am to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerns an application by Cumbria Constabulary to review the Club Premises Licence at St Bede’s Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.  It has been remitted back to the Licensing Authority for reconsideration following an Appeal by the Club against the previous decision made on 24 February 2009.

The sub committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has read the report and listened to the submissions made by:

1. Sergeant Higgin on behalf of Cumbria Constabulary

2. Hillary Holland on behalf of St Bede’s Social Club

3. Diane Spour 

The Sub Committee has also considered written evidence in the form of statements from police officers and local residents and has taken account of this evidence.

The Sub Committee notes that since the last hearing, Raymond Swailes has been removed as Designated Premises Supervisor.  It has heard that, following this change in circumstances, Cumbria Constabulary has met with representatives of the Club and agreed a set of conditions which it feels would be acceptable.

After careful consideration the Sub Committee has unanimously decided to keep the Premises Licence in force, but with additional conditions, and gives the following reasons:

1. The Sub Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 5.2.1 and 5.2.2, as well as the s182 Guidance.  It takes seriously any actions or omissions by the Licensee or its staff which undermine the licensing objectives.  It further views seriously any applications for review where the police have been called to attend to incidents of disorder at the Premises.  

2. The Sub Committee is satisfied that there had been a clear connection between the Premises and public nuisance, public safety and crime and disorder, both within the Premises and in the immediate vicinity.  Therefore, at least three of the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of public nuisance, prevention of crime and disorder and public safety, were not being met.

3. The Sub Committee is further of the opinion that there has been a persistent breach of the conditions attached to the Licence.

4. Members of the Sub Committee consider that the cause of this problem was the ineffective management and lack of control of the Premises Licence Holder, Mr Swailes.  It is of the opinion that since the departure of Mr Swailes the club has been well managed by Diane Spour.  It is for this reason that the sub committee is persuaded that the Premises Licence should remain.

5. The Sub Committee considered that the following conditions should be applied in addition to the those conditions which existed prior to 24 February:

· At any time when a private function is being held at the Club at least two SIA accredited doormen will be employed at the Premises both during the function and when customers are leaving the Club;

· The CCTV system shall be extended to cover the car park area and front entrance area;

· A designated smoking area shall be located in the South West corner of the car park, clearly marked and identified adjacent to the rear wall;

· The tables and chairs near to the entrance shall be removed;

· Take full part in the pubwatch scheme including being a full member with radio;

· No alcohol shall be supplied after 11.30pm on any day in any part of the Premises;

· An area outside the patio door leading into the car park may be set aside for the consumption of alcohol outside subject the following:-

· A maximum of four tables to be provided in this area;

· There must be a suitable screen around this area at least 6 feet in height to prevent smokers and others congregating to minimise noise disruption.  

· The outside area shall not be used after 1700 hours;

· Subject to the permitted use of the outside area, no customers shall be permitted to take drinks in open canisters outside the Premises, including the smoking area.
· The arrangements for the festive period which existed prior to 24 February 2009 remain unchanged.

The decision will be confirmed in writing and this will include details of your right of appeal.

LSC2.05/09
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Sub Committees for the current municipal year.  He thanked the Officers and members who had been involved with the Sub Committees, for all their work in supporting the Sub Committees.  

(The meeting ended at 11.20am)

